Colorado Medicaid Community Mental Health Services Program

FY 07–08 PIP VALIDATION REPORT

Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers

for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

May 2008

This report was produced by Health Services Advisory Group, Inc. for the Colorado Department of Health Care Policy & Financing.



1600 East Northern Avenue, Suite 100 • Phoenix, AZ 85020 Phone 602.264.6382 • Fax 602.241.0757



CONTENTS

for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

| 1. | Executive Summary | 1-1 |
|----|--|-----|
| | Overview | 1-1 |
| | Summary of Study | 1-1 |
| | Study Topic | |
| | Study Methodology | |
| | Study Results | |
| | Scoring | |
| | Summary of Validation Findings | |
| | Conclusions | |
| | Requirements | |
| | Recommendations | |
| 2. | Scoring Methodology | 2-1 |
| | PIP Scores | 2-2 |
| 3. | Validation and Findings Summary | 3-1 |
| | Validations and Findings Summary | 3-1 |
| | Activity I. Appropriate Study Topic | 3-1 |
| | Activity II. Clearly Defined, Answerable Study Question | |
| | Activity III. Clearly Defined Study Indicator(s) | |
| | Activity IV. Use a Representative and Generalizable Study Population | |
| | Activities V Through X. Not Assessed | 3-4 |
| 4. | FY 07–08 PIP Validation Tool | 4-1 |

| Appendices | | |
|--------------|--|--|
| Introduction | Appendices Cover Page | |
| Appendix A | Summary Form: Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC's <i>Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers</i> A-1 | |
| Appendix B | : CMS Rationale by ActivityB-1 | |
| Appendix C | : Definitions and Explanations by ActivityC-1 | |



for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

Overview

The Balanced Budget Act of 1997 (BBA), Public Law 105-33, requires that states conduct an annual evaluation of their managed care organizations (MCOs) and prepaid inpatient health plans (PIHPs) to determine the MCOs' and PIHPs' compliance with federal regulations and quality improvement standards. According to the BBA, the quality of health care delivered to Medicaid consumers in MCOs and PIHPs must be tracked, analyzed, and reported annually. The Colorado Department of Health Care Policy & Financing (the Department) has contractual requirements with each MCO and behavioral health organization (BHO) to conduct and submit performance improvement projects (PIPs) annually.

As one of the mandatory external quality review activities under the BBA, the Department is required to validate the PIPs. To meet this validation requirement, the Department contracted with Health Services Advisory Group, Inc. (HSAG), as an external quality review organization. The primary objective of the PIP validation is to determine compliance with requirements set forth in the Code of Federal Regulations (CFR), at 42 CFR 438.240(b)(1), including:

- Measurement of performance using objective quality indicators.
- Implementation of system interventions to achieve improvement in quality.
- Evaluation of the effectiveness of the interventions.
- Planning and initiation of activities for increasing or sustaining improvement.

The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) publication, *Validating Performance Improvement Projects: A Protocol for Use in Conducting Medicaid External Quality Review Activities*, Final Protocol, Version 1.0, May 1, 2002, was used in the evaluation and validation of the PIPs.

Summary of Study

Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC's (NBH's) nonclinical PIP topic for the fiscal year (FY) 07–08 validation cycle was *Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers*. The PIP's intent was to evaluate and improve coordination of care between Medicaid physical and behavioral health providers for consumers with a diagnosis of schizophrenia (ICD-9 codes 295.10, 295.20, 295.30, 295.60, and 295.90), schizoaffective disorder (ICD-9 code 295.70), or bipolar disorder (ICD-9 codes 296.0x, 296.40, 296.4x, 296.5x, 296.6x, and 296.7). The goal was to improve consumer health, functionality, and satisfaction with the health care delivery system by developing interventions that increase coordination of care and communication between providers. This study was assigned by the Department and was a collaborative PIP across all BHOs.



Study Topic

NBH submitted *Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers* as its statewide collaborative PIP. The focus of the study was consumers with a diagnosis of schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder, or bipolar disorder. The study topic was relevant because the population represents a high-risk group that frequently has co-occurring medical conditions and is at higher risk of early death due to medical conditions that are undiagnosed or untreated.

NBH's study question was: "Do targeted interventions improve coordination of care between physical and psychiatric providers for consumers with a diagnosis of schizophrenia (295.10, 295.20, 295.30, 295.60, and 295.90), schizoaffective disorder (295.70), or bipolar disorder (296.0x, 296.40, 296.4x, 296.5x, 296.6x, and 296.7)?"

Study Methodology

NBH had two study indicators for this submission. The study indicators were defined as follows:

- "The percentage of consumers with preventive or ambulatory medical office visits during the measurement period."
- "The percentage of consumers with documented care coordination between the psychiatric provider and the physical health care provider in the behavioral health record."

NBH's population was defined as "all consumers with a diagnosis of schizophrenia (295.10, 295.20, 295.30, 295.60, and 295.90), schizoaffective disorder (295.70), or bipolar disorder (296.0x, 296.40, 296.4x, 296.5x, 296.6x, and 296.7) who received BHO services during the measurement time period. Consumers must be Medicaid eligible and enrolled at least ten months with the same BHO during the measurement period. Consumers must be at least 21 years of age as of the first day of the measurement period."

Study Results

NBH completed Activities I through IV for this year's submission; therefore, there were no results to report.

Scoring

HSAG validates a total of 10 activities for each PIP. PIP validation takes place annually and reflects activities that have been completed. A health plan (BHO) may take up to three years to complete all 10 activities. Each activity consists of elements necessary for the successful completion of a valid PIP. Evaluation elements are the key CMS Protocol components for each activity that reflect the intent of what is being measured and evaluated. Some of the elements are critical elements and must be scored as *Met* to produce an accurate and reliable PIP. Given the importance of critical elements, any critical element that receives a *Not Met* score results in an overall PIP validation status of *Not*



Met. If one or more critical elements are *Partially Met*, but none is *Not Met*, the PIP will be considered valid with low confidence. Revisions and resubmission of the PIP would be required.

Summary of Validation Findings

- For this review, 4 activities with a total of 18 elements were validated. Of this number:
 - 17 evaluation elements were *Met*.
 - 0 evaluation elements were *Partially Met*.
 - 0 evaluation elements were *Not Met*.
 - 1 evaluation element was *Not Applicable (NA)*.
- The total number of <u>critical elements</u> that were evaluated equaled 7. Of this number:
 - 7 critical elements were *Met*.
 - 0 critical elements were *Partially Met*.
 - 0 critical elements were *Not Met*.
 - 0 critical elements were *NA*.

The final validation finding for **NBH's** PIP showed an overall score of 100 percent, a critical element score of 100 percent, and *Met* validation status.

Conclusions

This study successfully addressed CMS' requirements related to quality outcomes—specifically, quality of care and services. For the FY 07–08 validation cycle, the study addressed how improving coordination of care has the potential to improve consumer care and services. **NBH** has developed a strong study design with which to move forward.

Requirements

There were no requirements identified during this review.

Recommendations

The basis (rationale) for each study indicator was located in Activity I. Future submissions of the PIP should include this information in the "description/rationale" for each indicator. The fact that this was a collaborative PIP should also be documented in this area.



2. Scoring Methodology *for* Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

Validating PIPs involves a review of the following 10 activities:

- Activity I. Appropriate Study Topic
- Activity II. Clearly Defined, Answerable Study Question
- Activity III. Clearly Defined Study Indicator(s)
- Activity IV. Use a Representative and Generalizable Study Population
- Activity V. Valid Sampling Techniques (If Sampling Was Used)
- Activity VI. Accurate/Complete Data Collection
- Activity VII. Appropriate Improvement Strategies
- Activity VIII. Sufficient Data Analysis and Interpretation
- Activity IX. Real Improvement Achieved
- Activity X. Sustained Improvement Achieved

All PIPs are scored as follows:

| Met | (1) All critical elements were <i>Met</i> |
|---------------|--|
| | and |
| | (2) 80 percent to 100 percent of all critical and noncritical elements were |
| | Met. No action required. |
| Partially Met | (1) All critical elements were <i>Met</i> |
| | and 60 percent to 79 percent of all critical and noncritical elements were |
| | Met |
| | or |
| | (2) One critical element or more was <i>Partially Met</i> . Requires revision and resubmission of the PIP. |
| Not Met | (1) All critical elements were <i>Met</i> |
| | and less than 60 percent of all critical and noncritical elements were Met |
| | or |
| | (2) One critical element or more was Not Met. Requires revision and |
| | resubmission of the PIP. |
| NA | Not Applicable elements (including critical elements if they were not assessed) |
| | were removed from all scoring. |



PIP Scores

For this PIP, HSAG reviewed Activities I through IV. Table 2-1 and Table 2-2 show **NBH's** scores based on HSAG's PIP evaluation of *Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers*. Each activity has been reviewed and scored according to HSAG's validation methodology.

| Table 2-1—FY 07–08 Performance Improvement Project Scores |
|--|
| for Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers |
| for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC |

| | Review Activity | Total Possible Evaluation Elements (Including Critical Elements) | Total <i>Met</i> | Total Partially Met | Total Not Met | Total <i>NA</i> | Total Possible Critical Elements | Total Critical Elements <i>Met</i> | Total Critical Elements Partially Met | Total Critical Elements <i>Not Met</i> | Total Critical Elements <i>NA</i> |
|--------------------------------------|---|--|---------------------|---------------------------|---------------------|----------------------|---|---|---|---|--|
| ١. | Appropriate Study Topic | 6 | 6 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| 11. | Clearly Defined, Answerable Study Question | 2 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| III. | Clearly Defined Study Indicator(s) | 7 | 6 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 3 | 3 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| IV. | Use a Representative and Generalizable Study Population | 3 | 3 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| ٧. | Valid Sampling Techniques | 6 | Not Assessed | | | 1 | Not Assessed | | | | |
| VI. | Accurate/Complete Data Collection | 11 | | Not A | ssessed | | 1 | | Not As | sessed | |
| VII. | Appropriate Improvement Strategies | 4 | Not Assessed | | | No Critical Elements | | | | | |
| VIII. | Sufficient Data Analysis and Interpretation | 9 | | Not A | ssessed | | 2 | | Not As | sessed | |
| IX. Real Improvement Achieved | | 4 | Not Assessed | | | No Critical Elements | | | | | |
| X. Sustained Improvement Achieved | | | | Not A | ssessed | | | No C | Critical Elem | nents | |
| | Totals for All Activities | 53 | 17 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 11 | 7 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

Table 2-2—FY 07–08 Performance Improvement Project Overall Scorefor Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providersfor Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

| > | • |
|--|------|
| Percentage Score of Evaluation Elements Met* | 100% |
| Percentage Score of Critical Elements Met** | 100% |
| Validation Status*** | Met |

* The percentage score is calculated by dividing the total *Met* by the sum of the total *Met*, *Partially Met*, and *Not Met*.

** The percentage score of critical elements *Met* is calculated by dividing the total critical elements *Met* by the sum of the critical elements *Met*, *Partially Met*, and *Not Met*.

*** *Met* equals confidence/high confidence that the PIP was valid. *Partially Met* equals low confidence that the PIP was valid. *Not Met* equals reported PIP results that were not valid.



3. Validation and Findings Summary for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

Validations and Findings Summary

This section summarizes the evaluation of the activities validated for the PIP. A description of the findings, strengths, requirements, and recommendations is outlined under each activity section. See Appendix B for a complete description of the CMS rationale for each activity.

The PIP's goal was to evaluate and improve coordination of care between Medicaid physical and behavioral health providers for consumers with a diagnosis of schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder, or bipolar disorder. This population represents a high-risk group with frequent co-occurring conditions and multiple medical providers. This study was a statewide collaborative PIP across all BHOs.

Activity I. Appropriate Study Topic

Study Topic

NBH submitted *Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers* as its statewide collaborative PIP. The study topic was relevant because the population represents a high-risk group that frequently has co-occurring medical conditions and is at higher risk of early death due to medical conditions that are undiagnosed or untreated.

Finding(s)

All evaluation elements for this activity were Met, including one critical element.

Strength(s)

The study topic addressed high-risk conditions and a broad spectrum of care and services over time. This PIP has the potential to affect consumer health, functional status, and satisfaction. All eligible consumers who met the study criteria were included.

Requirement(s) (for Critical Elements)

There were no requirements identified for this activity during this review.

Recommendation(s) (for Noncritical Elements)

There were no recommendations identified for this activity during this review.



Activity II. Clearly Defined, Answerable Study Question

Study Question(s)

NBH's study question was: "Do targeted interventions improve coordination of care between physical and psychiatric providers for consumers with a diagnosis of schizophrenia (295.10, 295.20, 295.30, 295.60, and 295.90), schizoaffective disorder (295.70), or bipolar disorder (296.0x, 296.40, 296.4x, 296.5x, 296.6x, and 296.7)?"

Finding(s)

All evaluation elements for this activity were *Met*, including one critical element.

Strength(s)

The study question was stated in simple terms, was in the correct format to meet CMS Protocols, and was answerable.

Requirement(s) (for Critical Elements)

There were no requirements identified for this activity during this review.

Recommendation(s) (for Noncritical Elements)

There were no recommendations identified for this activity during this review.

Activity III. Clearly Defined Study Indicator(s)

Study Indicator(s)

NBH had two study indicators for this submission. The study indicators were:

- "The percentage of consumers with preventive or ambulatory medical office visits during the measurement period."
- "The percentage of consumers with documented care coordination between the psychiatric provider and the physical health care provider in the behavioral health record."

Finding(s)

Six of the seven evaluation elements were *Met* for this activity, including three critical elements. One element was *Not Applicable* because the study indicators were not nationally recognized.



Strength(s)

The study indicators were well-defined, objective, and measurable. The indicators allowed for the study question to be answered and measured changes (outcomes) in a valid process alternative.

Requirement(s) (for Critical Elements)

There were no requirements identified for this activity during this review.

Recommendation(s) (for Noncritical Elements)

The basis (rationale) for each study indicator was located in Activity I. Future submissions of the PIP should include this information in the description/rationale for each study indicator. The fact that this was a collaborative PIP should also be documented in this area.

Activity IV. Use a Representative and Generalizable Study Population

Study Population

NBH's population was defined as all consumers with a diagnosis of schizophrenia (ICD-9 codes 295.10, 295.20, 295.30, 295.60, and 295.90), schizoaffective disorder (ICD-9 code 295.70), or bipolar disorder (ICD-9 codes 296.0x, 296.40, 296.4x, 296.5x, 296.6x, and 296.7) who received BHO services during the measurement period. Consumers had to be Medicaid-eligible and enrolled for at least 10 months with the same BHO during the measurement period. Consumers had to be at least 21 years of age as of the first day of the measurement period.

Finding(s)

All evaluation elements for this activity were *Met*, including two critical elements.

Strength(s)

The method for identifying the eligible study population was accurately and completely defined, included the required length of consumer enrollment in the BHO, and captured all consumers to whom the study question applied.

Requirement(s) (for Critical Elements)

There were no requirements identified for this activity during this review.

Recommendation(s) (for Noncritical Elements)

There were no recommendations identified for this activity during this review.



Activities V Through X. Not Assessed

Activities V through X were not assessed for **NBH's** PIP because the PIP had not progressed to the point of data collection for this year's submission. **NBH** will continue with the PIP process.



| DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION | | | | | | |
|---|----------------------------------|-----------------|---------------------------------|-------|--|--|
| Health Plan Name: | Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC | | | | | |
| Study Leader Name: | Julie A. Kellaway | Title: | Director of Quality Improvement | | | |
| Phone Number: | (970) 347-2315 | E-mail Address: | julie.kellaway@northeastbho.org | | | |
| Name of Project/Study: Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers | | | | | | |
| Type of Study: | Nonclinical | | | | | |
| Date of Study: | 7/1/2006 to 6/30/2007 | | | | | |
| Type of Delivery | ВНО | Number of Medi | caid Consumers in BHO: | 6,500 | | |
| System: | | Number of Medi | caid Consumers in Study: | TBD | | |
| Year 1 Validation: | Initial Submission | | | | | |
| Results: | | | | | | |



| | | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | SCORING | COMMENTS |
|------|---------------|--|---|--|
| Perf | orm | ance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | |
| I. | prev of th | ropriate Study Topic: Topics selected for the study shoul valence of disease, and the potential consequences (risks ne project should be to improve processes and outcomes is of Medicaid consumer input. | s the need for a specific service. The goal | |
| | 1. | Reflects high-volume or high-risk conditions (or was selected by the State). NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | Met Dertially Met Not Met NA | The study topic was selected by the State and reflected high-risk conditions. |
| | 2. | Is selected following collection and analysis of data. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | Met Dertially Met Not Met NA | The study topic was selected by the State following the collection and analysis of data. |
| | 3. | Addresses a broad spectrum of care and services (or was selected by the State). The score for this element will be Met or Not Met. | Met D Partially Met Not Met NA | The study topic was selected by the State and addressed a broad spectrum of care and services. |
| | 4. | Includes all eligible populations that meet the study criteria. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | Met D Partially Met Not Met NA | All eligible consumers who met the study criteria were included in the study. |
| | 5. | Does not exclude consumers with special health care needs. The score for this element will be Met or Not Met. | Met D Partially Met Not Met NA | Consumers with special health care needs were not excluded from the study. |
| C* | 6. | Has the potential to affect consumer health, functional status, or satisfaction. The score for this element will be Met or Not Met. | Met D Partially Met Not Met NA | The study topic was selected by the State and had the potential to affect consumer health and functional status. |

| Results for Activity I | | | | | |
|------------------------|-----|---------------|---------|----------------|--|
| # of Elements | | | | | |
| Critical Elements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicable | |
| 1 | 6 | 0 | 0 | 0 | |

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



| | | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | SCORING | COMMENTS | |
|-----|------|--|--|---|--|
| Per | form | ance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | | |
| II. | | arly Defined, Answerable Study Question: Stating the stude ection, analysis, and interpretation. | dy question(s) helps maintain the focus of | the PIP and sets the framework for data | |
| | 1. | States the problem to be studied in simple terms. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | Met Deartially Met Not Met NA | The study question was stated in simple terms, was in the correct format to meet CMS Protocols, and set the focus of the study. | |
| C* | 2. | Is answerable. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | Met Dertially Met Not Met NA | The study question was answerable. | |

| Results for Activity II | | | | | | |
|-------------------------|-----|---------------|---------|----------------|--|--|
| # of Elements | | | | | | |
| Critical Elements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicable | | |
| 1 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



| | | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | SCORING COMMENTS | | | | | | | |
|------|---|---|---|----------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Perf | Performance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | | | | | | | | |
| 111. | Clearly Defined Study Indicator(s): A study indicator is a quantitative or qualitative characteristic or variable that reflects a discrete event (e.g., an older adult has not received a flu shot in the last 12 months) or a status (e.g., a consumer's blood pressure is or is not below a specified level) that is to be measured. The selected indicators should track performance or improvement over time. The indicators should be objective, clearly and unambiguously defined, and based on current clinical knowledge or health services research. | | | | | | | | | |
| C* | 1. | Are well-defined, objective, and measurable. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | ✓ Met □ Partially Met □ Not Met □ NA objective, and measurable. | fined, | | | | | | |
| | 2. | Are based on current, evidence-based practice guidelines, pertinent peer review literature, or consensus expert panels. | . ✓ Met □ Partially Met □ Not Met □ NA The study indicators were based or current, evidence-based practice guidelines, pertinent peer review I and consensus expert panels. | | | | | | | |
| C* | 3. | Allow for the study question to be answered. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | ✓ Met □ Partially Met □ Not Met □ NA question to be answered. | ne study | | | | | | |
| | 4. | Measure changes (outcomes) in health or functional status, consumer satisfaction, or valid process alternatives. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | ✓ Met □ Partially Met □ Not Met □ NA a valid process alternative. | anges in | | | | | | |
| C* | 5. | Have available data that can be collected on each indicator. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | . ✓ Met □ Partially Met □ Not Met □ NA There were data available to be control on each indicator. | ollected | | | | | | |
| | 6. | Are nationally recognized measures such as HEDIS specifications, when appropriate. | ☐ Met ☐ Partially Met ☐ Not Met ☑ NA The study indicators were not nati recognized measures. | onally | | | | | | |
| | | The scoring for this element will be Met or NA. | | | | | | | | |

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



| | | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | SCORING | COMMENTS | | |
|------|---|--|--|---|--|--|
| Pe | erformance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | | | | |
| 111. | an older adult level) that is to | d Study Indicator(s): A study indicator is a qua has not received a flu shot in the last 12 month b be measured. The selected indicators should ambiguously defined, and based on current cli | ns) or a status (e.g., a consumer's blood pr track performance or improvement over ti | essure is or is not below a specified me. The indicators should be objective, | | |
| | | he basis on which the indicator(s) was adopted, if developed. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | The basis on which the study indicators were adopted was provided. Point of clarification: The basis (rationale) for each study indicator was located in Activity I. Future submissions of the PIP should include this information in the description/rationale for each study indicator. The fact that this was a collaborative PIP should also be documented in this area. | | |

| Results for Activity III | | | | | |
|--------------------------|-----|---------------|---------|----------------|--|
| # of Elements | | | | | |
| Critical Elements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicable | |
| 3 | 6 | 0 | 0 | 1 | |

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



| | | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | | SCORIN | IG | COMMENTS |
|-----|------|---|-------|-----------------|----------------|---|
| Per | form | ance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | | | |
| IV. | | e a representative and generalizable study population: The h systemwide measurement and improvement efforts to w | | | | eligible Medicaid enrollment population |
| C* | 1. | Is accurately and completely defined. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | ✓ Met | □ Partially Met | □ Not Met □ NA | The method for identifying the eligible study population was completely and accurately defined. |
| | 2. | Includes requirements for the length of a consumer's enrollment in the BHO. | ✓ Met | □ Partially Met | □ Not Met □ NA | The method for identifying the eligible study population included the required length of consumer enrollment in the BHO. |
| C* | 3. | Captures all consumers to whom the study question applies. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | ✓ Met | Partially Met | □ Not Met □ NA | The method for identifying the eligible study population captured all consumers to whom the study question applied. |
| | 1 | Results for Activity IV | 1 | | | · · · · · · |

| Results for Activity IV | | | | | | |
|-------------------------|-----|---------------|---------|----------------|--|--|
| # of Elements | | | | | | |
| Critical Elements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicable | | |
| 2 | 3 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



| EVALUATION ELEMENTS | | | SCORING | COMMENTS | | | |
|---------------------|---|---|------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| Per | form | ance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | | | | |
| V. | Valid Sampling Techniques: (This activity is only scored if sampling was used.) If sampling is to be used to select consumers of the study, proper sampling techniques are necessary to provide valid and reliable information on the quality of care provided. The true prevalence or incidence rate for the event in the population may not be known the first time a topic is studied. | | | | | | |
| | 1. | Consider and specify the true or estimated frequency of occurrence. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |
| | 2. | Identify the sample size. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |
| | 3. | Specify the confidence level. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |
| | 4. | Specify the acceptable margin of error. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |
| C* | 5. | Ensure a representative sample of the eligible population. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |
| | 6. | Are in accordance with generally accepted principles of research design and statistical analysis. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |

| Results for Activity V | | | | | | |
|------------------------|---------------|---------------|---------|----------------|--|--|
| | # of Elements | | | | | |
| Critical Elements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicable | | |
| 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



| | | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | SCORING | COMMENTS |
|-----|------|---|---------|--|
| Per | form | ance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | |
| VI. | | urate/Complete Data Collection: Data collection must ens cation of the accuracy of the information obtained. Reliab | | • |
| | 1. | Clearly defined data elements to be collected. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 2. | Clearly identified sources of data. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 3. | A clearly defined and systematic process for collecting data that includes how baseline and remeasurement data will be collected. | | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | | NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | | |
| | 4. | A timeline for the collection of baseline and remeasurement data. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 5 | | | Nationana Callaborativa DIDa wara |
| | 5. | Qualified staff and personnel to abstract manual data. | | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| C* | 6. | A manual data collection tool that ensures consistent and accurate collection of data according to indicator specifications. | | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 7. | A manual data collection tool that supports interrater reliability. | | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 8. | Clear and concise written instructions for completing the manual data collection tool. | | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 9. | An overview of the study in written instructions. | | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



| | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | SCORING | COMMENTS | | |
|---|--|------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Ρ | erformance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | | | |
| V | Accurate/Complete Data Collection: Data collection must ensu indication of the accuracy of the information obtained. Reliabil | | | | |
| | 10. Administrative data collection algorithms/flow charts that show activities in the production of indicators. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | |
| | 11. An estimated degree of administrative data completeness. Met = 80 - 100% Partially Met = 50 - 79% Not Met = <50% or not provided | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | |

| Results for Activity VI | | | | | | |
|-------------------------|-----|---------------|---------|----------------|--|--|
| # of Elements | | | | | | |
| Critical Elements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicable | | |
| 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



| | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | SCORING | COMMENTS | | | |
|---|--|------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| rform | formance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | | | | |
| I. Appropriate Improvement Strategies: Real, sustained improvements in care result from a continuous cycle of measuring and analyzing performance, and developing and implementing systemwide improvements in care. Interventions are designed to change behavior at an institutional, practitioner, or consumer level. | | | | | | |
| 1. | Related to causes/barriers identified through data analysis and quality improvement processes. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |
| 2. | System changes that are likely to induce permanent change. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |
| 3. | Revised if the original interventions were not successful. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |
| 4. | Standardized and monitored if interventions were successful. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | | |

| Results for Activity VII | | | | | | |
|--------------------------|-----|---------------|---------|----------------|--|--|
| # of Elements | | | | | | |
| Critical Elements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicable | | |
| 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | |



| | | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | SCORING | COMMENTS |
|-------|------|--|---------------------------------|---|
| Perf | form | ance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | |
| 'III. | | ficient Data Analysis and Interpretation: Describe the data statistical analysis techniques used. | analysis process on the selecte | ed clinical or nonclinical study indicators. Include |
| С* | 1. | Is conducted according to the data analysis plan in the study design. NA is not applicable to this element for scoring. | Met Partially Met Not M | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| C* | 2. | | Met Partially Met Not M | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 3. | Identifies factors that threaten internal or external validity of findings. | Met Partially Met Not M | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 4. | Includes an interpretation of findings. | Met Partially Met Not M | 1et NA Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 5. | Is presented in a way that provides accurate, clear, and easily understood information. | Met Partially Met Not M | 1et NA Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 6. | Identifies initial measurement and remeasurement of study indicators. | Met Partially Met Not M | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 7. | Identifies statistical differences between initial measurement and remeasurement. | Met Partially Met Not M | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 8. | Identifies factors that affect the ability to compare initial measurement with remeasurement. | Met Partially Met Not M | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |
| | 9. | Includes interpretation of the extent to which the study was successful. | Met Partially Met Not M | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. |

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



2

0

0

0

Section 4: Colorado FY 07-08 PIP Validation Tool: Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

| EVALUATION ELEMENTS | | | | | SCORING | COMMENTS |
|--|-----|---------------|---------|----------------|---------|----------|
| Performance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | | | | | |
| Results for Activity VIII | | | | | | |
| | | # of Elements | | | | |
| Critical Elements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicable | | |

0

* "C" in this column denotes a critical evaluation element.



| | | EVALUATION ELEMENTS | SCORING | COMMENTS | | |
|-----|------|---|------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Per | form | ance Improvement Project/Health Care Study Evaluation | | | | |
| Х. | | I Improvement Achieved: Describe any meaningful chang cuss any random year-to-year variation, population chang | | | | |
| | 1. | Remeasurement methodology is the same as baseline methodology. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | |
| | 2. | There is documented improvement in processes or outcomes of care. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | |
| | 3. | The improvement appears to be the result of planned intervention(s). | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | |
| | 4. | There is statistical evidence that observed improvement is true improvement. | Met Partially Met Not Met NA | Not assessed. Collaborative PIPs were validated only through Activity IV for this year's validation. | | |

| Results for Activity IX | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------|-----|---------------|---------|----------------|--|--|--|
| # of Elements | | | | | | | |
| Critical Elements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicable | | | |
| 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | | |



| EVALUATION ELEMENTS | | | | | | SCORING | | COMMENTS | |
|---|-----------------------|--------------|---------------------|----------------|---------------|---------|--|---|--|
| Per | formance Ir | mprovement F | Project/Health Ca | are Study Eval | luation | | | | |
| Х. | | | | | | | | ements over comparable time periods. urred during the remeasurement process. | |
| 1. Repeated measurements over comparable time periods demonstrate sustained improvement, or that a decline in improvement is not statistically significant. | | | | | | | | | |
| | | R | esults for Activity | X | | | | | |
| | | | # of Elements | | | | | | |
| | Critical lements** | Met | Partially Met | Not Met | Not Applicabl | • | | | |
| | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 | | | | |



| | Table 4-1—FY 07-08 PIP Validation Report Scores: Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC | | | | | | | | | | |
|-----------------|--|--|--------------|---------------------------|---------------------|-------------|---|----------------------|---|--|-------------------------------------|
| Review Activity | | Total Possible Evaluation Elements (Including Critical Elements) | Total Met | Total Partially Met | Total Not Met | Total NA | Total Possible Critical Elements | | Total Critical Elements Partially Met | Total Critical Elements Not Met | Total Critical Elements NA |
| I. | Appropriate Study Topic | 6 | 6 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| II. | Clearly Defined, Answerable Study Question | 2 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 1 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| III. | Clearly Defined Study Indicator(s) | 7 | 6 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 3 | 3 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| IV. | Use a representative and generalizable study population | 3 | 3 | 0 | 0 | 0 | 2 | 2 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| V. | Valid Sampling Techniques | 6 | Not Assessed | | | | 1 | Not Assessed | | | |
| VI. | Accurate/Complete Data Collection | 11 | Not Assessed | | | 1 | Not Assessed | | | | |
| VII. | Appropriate Improvement Strategies | 4 | Not Assessed | | | 0 | No Critical Elements | | | | |
| VIII. | Sufficient Data Analysis and Interpretation | 9 | Not Assessed | | | 2 | Not Assessed | | | | |
| IX. | Real Improvement Achieved | 4 | Not Assessed | | | 0 | No Critical Elements | | | | |
| Х. | Sustained Improvement Achieved | 1 | Not Assessed | | | | 0 | No Critical Elements | | | |
| | Totals for All Activities | 53 | 17 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 11 | 7 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

| Table 4-2—FY 07-08 PIP Validation Report Overall Scores: | | | | |
|--|------|--|--|--|
| Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers | | | | |
| for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC | | | | |
| Percentage Score of Evaluation Elements Met* | 100% | | | |
| Percentage Score of Critical Elements Met** | 100% | | | |
| Validation Status*** | Met | | | |

* The percentage score is calculated by dividing the total Met by the sum of the total Met, Partially Met, and Not Met.

** The percentage score of critical elements Met is calculated by dividing the total critical elements Met by the sum of the critical elements Met, Partially Met, and Not Met.

*** Met equals confidence/high confidence that the PIP was valid. Partially Met equals low confidence that the PIP was valid. Not Met equals reported PIP results that were not credible.



| EVALUATION OF THE OVERALL VALIDITY AND RELIABILITY OF PIP RESULTS | | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| HSAG assessed the implications of the study's findings on the likely validity and reliability of the results based on CMS Protocols. HSAG also assessed whether the State should have confidence in the reported PIP findings. | | | | | |
| *Met = Confidence/high confidence in reported PIP results | | | | | |
| ** <i>Partially Met</i> = Low confidence in reported PIP results | | | | | |
| ***Not Met = Reported PIP results not credible | | | | | |
| Summary of Aggregate Validation Findings | | | | | |
| * X Met ** Partially Met *** Not Met | | | | | |
| Summary statement on the validation findings: Activities I through IV were assessed for this PIP Validation Report. Based on the validation of this PIP, HSAG's assessment determined high confidence in the results. | | | | | |



for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

Introduction

The appendices consist of documentation supporting the validation process conducted by HSAG using the CMS Protocol for validating PIPs. Appendix A is the study *NBH* submitted to HSAG for review, Appendix B is the CMS rationale for each activity, and Appendix C includes PIP definitions and explanations.

- Appendix A: Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC's PIP Study: Coordination of Care Between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers
- Appendix B: CMS Rationale by Activity
- Appendix C: Definitions and Explanations by Activity



| | DEMOGRAF | PHIC INFORMATION | | | | | | |
|-----------------------|---|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| BHO Name or ID: | Northeast Behavioral Health | | | | | | | |
| Study Leader Name: | Julie A. Kellaway Title | le: Director of Quality Improvement | | | | | | |
| Telephone Number: | <u>970-347-2315</u> E-Mail Address: julie.kellaway@northeastbho.org | | | | | | | |
| Name of Project/Study | : Care Coordination Between Psychiatric Providers and | d Physical Health Providers | | | | | | |
| Type of Study: | Clinical Nonclinical | | | | | | | |
| | er of Medicaid Consumers er of Medicaid Consumers in Study | Section to be completed by HSAG X Year 1 Validation X Initial Submission Resubmission Year 2 Validation Initial Submission Resubmission Year 3 Validation Initial Submission Resubmission | | | | | | |
| | | Section to be completed by HSAG X Baseline Assessment Remeasurement 1 Remeasurement 2 Remeasurement 3 | | | | | | |



A. Activity I: Choose the study topic. PIP topics should target improvement in relevant areas of services and reflect the population in terms of demographic characteristics, prevalence of disease, and the potential consequences (risks) of the disease. Topics may be derived from utilization data (ICD-9 or CPT coding data related to diagnoses and procedures; NDC codes for medications; state HCPC codes for medications, medical supplies, and medical equipment; adverse events; admissions; readmissions; etc.); grievances and appeals data; survey data; provider access or appointment availability data; consumer characteristics data such as race/ethnicity/language; other fee-for-service data; local or national data related to Medicaid risk populations; etc. The goal of the project should be to improve processes and outcomes of health care or services in order to have a potentially significant impact on consumer health, functional status, or satisfaction. The topic may be specified by the State Medicaid agency or CMS and be based on input from consumers. Over time, topics must cover a broad spectrum of key aspects of consumer care and services, including clinical and nonclinical areas, and should include all enrolled populations (i.e., certain subsets of consumers should not be consistently excluded from studies).

Study topic:

- The intent of this study is to evaluate and improve coordination of care between Medicaid physical and psychiatric providers for consumers who are receiving BHO services, and are diagnosed with schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder, or bipolar disorder. This population represents a high-risk group who frequently has co-occurring medical conditions, and is at higher risk of early death due to their medical conditions being undiagnosed or untreated, complications from medications associated with their conditions, and behaviors associated with their mental health conditions.
- Individuals with severe mental illness often have comorbid medical conditions and see multiple medical providers. The 2003 Presidents New Freedom Commission report states that a "chasm exists between the mental health and general health care systems in financing and practice" (pg 21). The 2001 Institute of Medicine (IOM) Crossing the Quality Chasm report recognized that multiple providers and health care organizations fail to coordinate care. The report called on providers to actively collaborate and communicate to ensure an appropriate exchange of information and coordination of care. A follow-up IOM report in 2003 identified care coordination as one of 20 priority health care areas deserving immediate attention. The 2006 IOM report, Improving the Quality of Health Care for Mental and Substance-Use Conditions devotes an entire chapter to care coordination. This report highlights deficiencies in the health care system which creates barriers to care coordination for persons with mental illness. For example, persons diagnosed with schizophrenia, depression, and bipolar disorders are more likely than the general population to have asthma, chronic bronchitis, and emphysema (Jeste, Gladsjo, Lindamer, & Lacro, 1996; Koran et al., 1989; Sokal et al., 2004; Tsuang, Perkins, & Simpson, 1983). Individuals with schizophrenia are at increased risk for obesity. heart disease. diabetes, hyperlipidemia, hepatitis, and osteoporosis (ADA, 2004; Goff et al., 2005; Green, Canuso, Brenner, & Wojcik, 2003). In a survey of 59 community mental health center consumers, 40% of respondents indicated that coordination between their medical and mental health caregivers was poor-45% said that their mental health provider did not ask them about medical issues, and 39% said that their medical provider did not ask about mental health issues (Levinson, 2003). As cited in the technical report, Morbidity and Mortality in People with Serious Mental Illness, October 2006, published by the National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors Medical Directors Council, consumers who have a serious mental illness are now dying 25 years earlier than the general population. Furthermore, a framework



A. Activity I: Choose the study topic. PIP topics should target improvement in relevant areas of services and reflect the population in terms of demographic characteristics, prevalence of disease, and the potential consequences (risks) of the disease. Topics may be derived from utilization data (ICD-9 or CPT coding data related to diagnoses and procedures; NDC codes for medications; state HCPC codes for medications, medical supplies, and medical equipment; adverse events; admissions; readmissions; etc.); grievances and appeals data; survey data; provider access or appointment availability data; consumer characteristics data such as race/ethnicity/language; other fee-for-service data; local or national data related to Medicaid risk populations; etc. The goal of the project should be to improve processes and outcomes of health care or services in order to have a potentially significant impact on consumer health, functional status, or satisfaction. The topic may be specified by the State Medicaid agency or CMS and be based on input from consumers. Over time, topics must cover a broad spectrum of key aspects of consumer care and services, including clinical and nonclinical areas, and should include all enrolled populations (i.e., certain subsets of consumers should not be consistently excluded from studies).

for conceptualizing coordinating care has placed the primary responsibility on the psychiatric providers (Dixon, et al., 2007). The authors suggest that "the psychiatrists have the greatest level of responsibility for medical condition that occurs as a result of action taken by the psychiatrist" (Dixon, et al., 2007, p. 601).

This study assigned by the State of Colorado, Department of Healthcare Policy and Financing, is a collaborative, state-wide study designed to achieve the overall goal of improving consumer health, functioning, and satisfaction with the health care delivery system by coordinating care with physical health providers. The study will evaluate the percentage of this population receiving mental health services that have also had a visit with a physical health provider over the past year. Additionally, this study will build upon a previous coordination of care performance improvement project that targeted communication between the therapist and the primary care providers and determine whether there is documentation in the clinical record of communication between the psychiatric and physical health providers for those receiving services. Baseline information will be collected and evaluated, and interventions developed, as appropriate to each BHO, to increase the number of consumers receiving physical health care, as well as to increase communication between physical and psychiatric providers, resulting in improved continuity of physical and behavioral health care over time.

References

ADA. (2004). Consensus development conference on antipsychotic drugs and obesity and diabetes. *J Clin Psychiatry, 65*(2), 267-272. Dixon, L.B., Adler, D.A., Berland, J.L., Dulit, R.A., Goldman, B., Hackman, A.L., Oslin, D.W., Siris, S.G., Sonis, W.A., and Valenstein, M. (2007). "Psychiatrists and primary care: What are our boundaries of responsibility?" *Psychiatriac Services*, *58* (5), pp. 600-602.

- Goff, D. C., Cather, C., Evins, A. E., Henderson, D. C., Freudenreich, O., Copeland, P. M., et al. (2005). Medical morbidity and mortality in schizophrenia: guidelines for psychiatrists. *J Clin Psychiatry, 66*(2), 183-194; quiz 147, 273-184.
- Green, A., Canuso, C., Brenner, M., & Wojcik, J. (2003). Detection and management of comorbidity in patients with schizophrenia. *Psychiatric clinics of North America*, *26*(1), 115-139.

Jeste, D. V., Gladsjo, J. A., Lindamer, L. A., & Lacro, J. P. (1996). Medical comorbidity in schizophrenia. *Schizophr Bull, 22*(3), 413-430. Koran, L. M., Sox, H. C., Jr., Marton, K. I., Moltzen, S., Sox, C. H., Kraemer, H. C., et al. (1989). Medical evaluation of psychiatric patients. I.



A. Activity I: Choose the study topic. PIP topics should target improvement in relevant areas of services and reflect the population in terms of demographic characteristics, prevalence of disease, and the potential consequences (risks) of the disease. Topics may be derived from utilization data (ICD-9 or CPT coding data related to diagnoses and procedures; NDC codes for medications; state HCPC codes for medications, medical supplies, and medical equipment; adverse events; admissions; readmissions; etc.); grievances and appeals data; survey data; provider access or appointment availability data; consumer characteristics data such as race/ethnicity/language; other fee-for-service data; local or national data related to Medicaid risk populations; etc. The goal of the project should be to improve processes and outcomes of health care or services in order to have a potentially significant impact on consumer health, functional status, or satisfaction. The topic may be specified by the State Medicaid agency or CMS and be based on input from consumers. Over time, topics must cover a broad spectrum of key aspects of consumer care and services, including clinical and nonclinical areas, and should include all enrolled populations (i.e., certain subsets of consumers should not be consistently excluded from studies).

Results in a state mental health system. Arch Gen Psychiatry, 46(8), 733-740.

Levinson Miller C, Druss BG, Dombrowski EA, Rosenheck RA. Barriers to Primary Medical Care Among Patients at a Community Mental Health Center. *Psychiatr Serv.* August 1, 2003;54(8):1158-1160.

Sokal, J., Messias, E., Dickerson, F. B., Kreyenbuhl, J., Brown, C. H., Goldberg, R. W., et al. (2004). Comorbidity of medical illnesses among adults with serious mental illness who are receiving community psychiatric services. *J Nerv Ment Dis, 192*(6), 421-427.

Tsuang, M. T., Perkins, K., & Simpson, J. C. (1983). Physical diseases in schizophrenia and affective disorder. J Clin Psychiatry, 44(2), 42-46.



B. Activity II: Define the study question(s). Stating the question(s) helps maintain the focus of the PIP and sets the framework for data collection, analysis, and interpretation.

Study question:

Do targeted interventions improve coordination of care between physical and psychiatric providers for consumers with a diagnosis of schizophrenia (295.10, 295.20, 295.30, 295.60, and 295.90), schizoaffective disorder (295.70), or bipolar disorder (296.0x, 296.40, 296.4x, 296.5x, 296.6x, and 296.7)?



C. Activity III: Select the study indicator(s). A study indicator is a quantitative or qualitative characteristic or variable that reflects a discrete event (e.g., an older adult has not received an influenza vaccination in the last twelve months), or a status (e.g., a consumer's blood pressure is/is not below a specified level) that is to be measured. The selected indicators should track performance or improvement over time. The indicators should be objective, clearly and unambiguously defined, and based on current clinical knowledge or health services research.

| Study Indicator 1 | Describe rationale for selection of study indicator: |
|--------------------------------|--|
| | The percentage of consumers with preventive or ambulatory medical office visit during the measurement period. |
| Numerator | The number of consumers defined in the denominator with at least one preventive or ambulatory medical visit during the measurement period. Acceptable CPT, HCPSC, ICD-9 or UB-92 codes are defined by HEDIS in Table AAP-A with the exception of the ophthalmology and optometry CPT codes. |
| Denominator | The number of consumers at least 21 years of age as of the first day of the measurement period with at least one BHO outpatient claim in the measurement period containing a schizophrenia (295.10, 295.20, 295.30, 295.60, 295.90), schizoaffective disorder (295.70), or bipolar disorder (296.0x, 296.40, 296.4x, 296.5x, 296.6x, 296.7) diagnosis. Consumers must be Medicaid eligible and enrolled at least ten months with the same BHO during the measurement period. |
| First Measurement Period Dates | Fiscal Year 2007. |
| Benchmark | None. Benchmark is not available. |
| Source of Benchmark | N/A |
| Baseline Goal | Establish baseline. |



C. Activity III: Select the study indicator(s). A study indicator is a quantitative or qualitative characteristic or variable that reflects a discrete event (e.g., an older adult has not received an influenza vaccination in the last twelve months), or a status (e.g., a consumer's blood pressure is/is not below a specified level) that is to be measured. The selected indicators should track performance or improvement over time. The indicators should be objective, clearly and unambiguously defined, and based on current clinical knowledge or health services research.

| Study Indicator 2 | Describe rationale for selection of study indicator: |
|--------------------------------|---|
| | The percentage of consumers with documented care coordination between the psychiatric provider and the physical health care provider in the behavioral health record. |
| Numerator | The number of consumers in the denominator whose psychiatric provider documented coordination of care with a physical health provider in the behavioral health record during the measurement period. |
| Denominator | A statistically valid sample of consumers at least 21 years of age as of the first day of the measurement period with a diagnosis of schizophrenia (295.10, 295. 20, 295.30, 295.60, 295.90), schizoaffective disorder (295.70), or bipolar disorder (296.0x, 296.4v, 296.4x, 296.5x, 296.6x, 296.7 with at least one psychiatric visit during the measurement period. Psychiatric outpatient visits are identified using acceptable CPT, HCPCS, ICD-9, or US-92 codes that include medication evaluation, medication management, and individual psychotherapy with medical evaluation/management services. |
| First Measurement Period Dates | Fiscal year 2007 |
| Benchmark | None. Benchmark is not available. |
| Source of Benchmark | N/A |
| Baseline Goal | Establish baseline. |
| | |



C. Activity III: Select the study indicator(s). A study indicator is a quantitative or qualitative characteristic or variable that reflects a discrete event (e.g., an older adult has not received an influenza vaccination in the last twelve months), or a status (e.g., a consumer's blood pressure is/is not below a specified level) that is to be measured. The selected indicators should track performance or improvement over time. The indicators should be objective, clearly and unambiguously defined, and based on current clinical knowledge or health services research.

| Study Indicator 3 | Describe rationale for selection of study indicator: | | | | |
|--------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| | | | | | |
| Numerator | | | | | |
| Denominator | | | | | |
| First Measurement Period Dates | | | | | |
| Benchmark | | | | | |
| Source of Benchmark | | | | | |
| Baseline Goal | | | | | |

Use this area for the provision of additional information:



D. Activity IV: Use a representative and generalizable study population. The selected topic should represent the entire Medicaid enrolled population, with system wide measurement and improvement efforts to which the study indicators apply. Once the population is identified, a decision must be made whether to review data for the entire population or a sample of that population. The length of a consumer's enrollment needs to be defined in order to meet the study population criteria.

Study population:

- This study would include all consumers with a diagnosis of schizophrenia (295.10, 295. 20, 295.30, 295.60, 295.90), schizoaffective disorder (295.70) or bipolar disorder (296.0x, 296.40, 296.4x, 296.5x, 296.6x, 296.7) who received BHO services during the measurement time period. Consumers must be Medicaid eligible and enrolled at least ten months with the same BHO during the measurement period. Consumers must be at least 21 years of age as of the first day of the measurement period.
- Preventive or ambulatory medical visits are identified using acceptable CPT, HCPSC, ICD-9 or UB-92 codes defined by HEDIS in Table AAP-A, with the exception of the ophthalmology and optometry CPT codes.
- Psychiatric outpatient visits are identified using acceptable CPT, HCPCS, ICD-9, or US-92 codes that include medication evaluation, medication management, and individual psychotherapy with medical evaluation/management services.

Study Indicator #1: The entire identified population will be used.

Study Indicator #2: A statistically valid sample of the identified population will be used.



E. Activity V: Use sound sampling methods. If sampling is to be used to select consumers of the study, proper sampling techniques are necessary to provide valid and reliable information on the quality of care provided. The true prevalence or incidence rate for the event in the population may not be known the first time a topic is studied.

| Measure | Sample Error and Confidence Level | Sample Size | Population | Method for Determining Size (describe) | Sampling Method (describe) |
|---------|--------------------------------------|-------------|------------|---|-------------------------------|
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |



| F. Activity Vla: | Use valid and reliable data collection procedures. Data collection must ensure that the data collected on study indicators ar | е |
|------------------|---|---|
| valid and reli | able. Validity is an indication of the accuracy of the information obtained. Reliability is an indication of the repeatability or | |
| reproducibilit | y of a measurement. | |

| Data Sources [] Hybrid (medical/treatment records and administrative) [] Medical/Treatment Record Abstraction Record Type [] Outpatient [] Inpatient [] Other Other Requirements [] Data collection tool attached [] Summary of data collection training attached [] IRR process and results attached | [] Administrative Data Data Source Programmed pull from claims/encounters Complaint/appeal Pharmacy data Pharmacy data Telephone service data /call center data Appointment/access data Delegated entity/vendor data Other Requirements Data completeness assessment attached Coding verification process attached |
|---|---|
| [] Other data | [] Survey Data Fielding Method [] Personal interview [] Mail |
| Description of data collection staff (include training, experience and qualifications): | [] Phone with CATI script [] Phone with IVR [] Internet [] Other Other Requirements [] Number of waves |



|] Once a year] Once a season] Once a quarter] Once a month] Continuous] Other (list and describe): |
|--|
| |
| features. Complete only if needed. |
| percent. |
| |
| |



G. Activity VIIa: Include improvement strategies (interventions for improvement as a result of analysis). List chronologically the interventions that have had the most impact on improving the measure. Describe only the interventions and provide quantitative details whenever possible (e.g., "Hired four customer service representatives" as opposed to "Hired customer service representatives"). Do not include intervention planning activities.

| Date Implemented (MMYY) | Check if Ongoing | Interventions | Barriers That Interventions Address |
|----------------------------|---------------------|---------------|-------------------------------------|
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |



G. Activity VIIb: Implement intervention and improvement strategies. Real, sustained improvements in care result from a continuous cycle of measuring and analyzing performance, and developing and implementing systemwide improvements in care. Describe interventions designed to change behavior at an institutional, practitioner, or consumer level.

Describe interventions:

Baseline to Remeasurement 1:

Remeasurement 1 to Remeasurement 2:

Remeasurement 2 to Remeasurement 3:

| HSAĞ | HEALTH SERVICES Advisory group |
|-------------|-----------------------------------|
| | |

| H. Activity VIIIa. Data analysis: Describe the data analysis process in accordance with the analysis plan and any ad hoc analysis done or | n the |
|---|-------|
| selected clinical or nonclinical study indicators. Include the statistical analysis techniques used and p values. | |

Data analysis process:

Baseline Measurement:

Remeasurement 1:

Remeasurement 2:

Remeasurement 3:



| H. Activity VIIIb. Interpretation of study results: | Describe the results of the statistical ar | nalysis, interpret the findings, | discuss the successfulness |
|--|---|----------------------------------|----------------------------|
| of the study, and indicate follow-up activities. Als | so, identify any factors that could influer | nce the measurement or valid | ity of the findings. |

Interpretation of study results:

Address factors that threaten internal or external validity of the findings for each measurement period.

Baseline Measurement:

Remeasurement 1:

Remeasurement 2:

Remeasurement 3:



Owentificable Measure No. 4

Appendix A: PIP Summary Form: Coordination of Care between Medicaid Physical and Behavioral Health Providers for Northeast Behavioral Health

I. Activity IX: Report improvement. Describe any meaningful change in performance observed and demonstrated during baseline measurement.

| Quantifiable Measure | | | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|--|-----------|-------------|--------------------|-----------------------|--|
| Time Period Measurement Covers | Baseline Project Indicator Measurement | Numerator | Denominator | Rate or Results | Industry Benchmark | Statistical Test and Significance* Test statistic and p-value |
| | Baseline: | | | | | |
| | Remeasurement 1 | | | | | |
| | Remeasurement 2 | | | | | |
| | Remeasurement 3 | | | | | |
| | Remeasurement 4 | | | | | |
| | Remeasurement 5 | | | | | |
| Quantifiable Measure | e No. 2: | | | | | |
| Time Period Measurement Covers | Baseline Project Indicator Measurement | Numerator | Denominator | Rate or Results | Industry Benchmark | Statistical Test and Significance* Test statistic and p-value |
| | Baseline: | | | | | |
| | Remeasurement 1 | | | | | |
| | Remeasurement 2 | | | | | |
| | Remeasurement 3 | | | | | |
| | Bemacourement 4 | | | | | |
| | Remeasurement 4 | | | | | |



I. Activity IX: Report improvement. Describe any meaningful change in performance observed and demonstrated during baseline measurement.

Quantifiable Measure No. 3: **Baseline Project** Time Period Industry **Statistical Test and Significance*** Rate or Indicator **Measurement Covers** Benchmark Test statistic and p-value Numerator Denominator Results Measurement Baseline: **Remeasurement 1 Remeasurement 2 Remeasurement 3 Remeasurement 4 Remeasurement 5**

* Specify the test, *p* value, and specific measurements (e.g., baseline to remeasurement 1, remeasurement #1 to remeasurement 2, etc., or baseline to final remeasurement) included in the calculations.



J. Activity X: Describe sustained improvement. Describe any demonstrated improvement through repeated measurements over comparable time periods. Discuss any random year-to-year variation, population changes, sampling error, or statistically significant declines that may have occurred during the remeasurement process

Sustained improvement:



Appendix B. CMS Rationale by Activity for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

PIPs provide a structured method of assessing and improving the processes, and thereby the outcomes, of care for the population that a BHO serves. This structure facilitates the documentation and evaluation of improvements in care or service. PIPs are conducted by the BHOs to assess and improve the quality of clinical and nonclinical health care services received by consumers.

The PIP evaluation is based on CMS guidelines as outlined in the CMS publication, *Validating Performance Improvement Projects: A Protocol for Use in Conducting Medicaid External Quality Review Activities,* Final Protocol, Version 1.0, May 1, 2002 (CMS PIP Protocol).

This document highlights the rationale for each activity as established by CMS. The protocols for conducting PIPs can assist the BHOs in complying with requirements.

CMS Rationale

Activity I. Appropriate Study Topic

All PIPs should target improvement in relevant areas of clinical care and nonclinical services. Topics selected for study by Medicaid managed care organizations must reflect the BHO's Medicaid enrollment in terms of demographic characteristics, prevalence of disease, and the potential consequences (risks) of disease (CMS PIP Protocol, page 2).

Activity II. Clearly Defined, Answerable Study Question

It is important for the BHO to clearly state, in writing, the question(s) the study is designed to answer. Stating the question(s) helps maintain the focus of the PIP and sets the framework for data collection, analysis, and interpretation (CMS PIP Protocol, page 5).

Activity III. Clearly Defined Study Indicator(s)

A study indicator is a quantitative or qualitative characteristic (variable) reflecting a discrete event (e.g., an older adult has/has not received an influenza vaccination in the last 12 months) or a status (e.g., a consumer's blood pressure is/is not below a specified level) that is to be measured.

Each project should have one or more quality indicators for use in tracking performance and improvement over time. All indicators must be objective, clearly and unambiguously defined, and based on current clinical knowledge or health services research. In addition, all indicators must be capable of objectively measuring either consumer outcomes, such as health status, functional status, or consumer satisfaction, or valid proxies of these outcomes.



Indicators can be few and simple, many and complex, or any combination thereof, depending on the study question(s), the complexity of existing practice guidelines for a clinical condition, and the availability of data and resources to gather the data.

Indicator criteria are the set of rules by which the data collector or reviewer determines whether an indicator has been met. Pilot or field testing is helpful in the development of effective indicator criteria. Such testing allows the opportunity to add criteria that might not have been anticipated in the design phase. In addition, criteria are often refined over time based on results of previous studies. However, if criteria are changed significantly, the method for calculating an indicator will not be consistent and performance on indicators will not be comparable over time.

It is important, therefore, for indicator criteria to be developed as fully as possible during the design and field testing of data collection instruments (CMS PIP Protocol, page 5).

Activity IV. Use a Representative and Generalizable Study Population

Once a topic has been selected, measurement and improvement efforts must be systemwide (i.e., each project must represent the entire Medicaid-enrolled population to which the study indicators apply). Once that population is identified, the BHO must decide whether to review data for that entire population or use a sample of that population. Sampling is acceptable as long as the samples are representative of the identified population (CMS PIP Protocol, page 8). (See Activity V. Valid Sampling Techniques.)

Activity V. Valid Sampling Techniques

If the BHO uses a sample to select consumers for the study, proper sampling techniques are necessary to provide valid and reliable (and, therefore, generalizable) information on the quality of care provided. When conducting a study designed to estimate the rates at which certain events occur, the sample size has a large impact on the level of statistical confidence in the study estimates. Statistical confidence is a numerical statement of the probable degree of certainty or accuracy of an estimate. In some situations, it expresses the probability that a difference could be due to chance alone. In other applications, it expresses the probability of the accuracy of the estimate. For example, a study may report that a disease is estimated to be present in 35 percent of the population. This estimate might have a 95 percent level of confidence, plus or minus 5 percentage points, implying a 95 percent certainty that between 30 percent and 40 percent of the population has the disease.

The true prevalence or incidence rate for the event in the population may not be known the first time a topic is studied. In such situations, the most prudent course of action is to assume that a maximum sample size is needed to establish a statistically valid baseline for the project indicators (CMS PIP Protocol, page 9).



Activity VI. Accurate/Complete Data Collection

Procedures used by the BHO to collect data for its PIP must ensure that the data collected on the study indicators are valid and reliable. Validity is an indication of the accuracy of the information obtained. Reliability is an indication of the repeatability or reproducibility of a measurement. The BHO should employ a data collection plan that includes:

- Clear identification of the data to be collected.
- Identification of the data sources and how and when the baseline and repeat indicator data will be collected.
- Specification of who will collect the data.
- Identification of instruments used to collect the data.

When data are collected from automated data systems, development of specifications for automated retrieval of the data should be devised. When data are obtained from visual inspection of medical records or other primary source documents, several steps should be taken to ensure the data are consistently extracted and recorded:

- 1. The key to successful manual data collection is in the selection of the data collection staff. Appropriately qualified personnel with conceptual and organizational skills should be used to abstract the data. However, their specific skills should vary depending on the nature of the data collected and the degree of professional judgment required. For example, if data collection involves searching throughout the medical record to find and abstract information or judge whether clinical criteria were met, experienced clinical staff members, such as registered nurses, should collect the data. However, if the abstraction involves verifying the presence of a diagnostic test report, trained medical assistants or medical records clerks may be used.
- 2. Clear guidelines for obtaining and recording data should be established, especially if multiple reviewers are used to perform this activity. The BHO should determine the necessary qualifications of the data collection staff before finalizing the data collection instrument. An abstractor would need fewer clinical skills if the data elements within the data source are more clearly defined. Defining a glossary of terms for each project should be part of the training of abstractors to ensure consistent interpretation among project staff members.
- 3. The number of data collection staff members used for a given project affects the reliability of the data. A smaller number of staff members promote interrater reliability; however, it may also increase the amount of time it takes to complete this task. Intrarater reliability (i.e., reproducibility of judgments by the same abstractor at a different time) should also be considered (CMS PIP Protocol, page 12).

Activity VII. Appropriate Improvement Strategies

Real, sustained improvements in care result from a continuous cycle of measuring and analyzing performance and developing and implementing systemwide improvements in care. Actual improvements in care depend far more on thorough analysis and implementation of appropriate solutions than on any other steps in the process.



An improvement strategy is defined as an intervention designed to change behavior at an institutional, practitioner, or consumer level. The effectiveness of the intervention activity or activities can be determined by measuring the BHO's change in performance according to predefined quality indicators. Interventions are key to an improvement project's ability to bring about improved health care outcomes. The BHO must identify and develop appropriate interventions for each PIP to ensure the likelihood of measurable change.

If repeated measurements of quality improvement (QI) indicate that QI actions were not successful (i.e., the QI actions did not achieve significant improvement), the problem-solving process begins again with data analysis to identify possible causes, propose and implement solutions, and so forth. If QI actions were successful, the new processes should be standardized and monitored (CMS PIP Protocol, page 16).

Activity VIII. Sufficient Data Analysis and Interpretation

Review of the BHO data analysis begins with examining the BHO's calculated plan performance on the selected clinical or nonclinical indicators. The review examines the appropriateness of, and the BHO's adherence to, the statistical analysis techniques defined in the data analysis plan (CMS PIP Protocol, page 17).

Activity IX. Real Improvement Achieved

When a BHO reports a change in its performance, it is important to know whether the reported change represents real change, is an artifact of a short-term event unrelated to the intervention, or is due to random chance. The external quality review organization (EQRO) will need to assess the probability that reported improvement is actually true improvement. This probability can be assessed in several ways, but is most confidently assessed by calculating the degree to which an intervention is statistically significant. While the protocol for this activity does not specify a level of statistical significance that a reported change in performance must meet, it does require that EQROs assess the extent to which any performance changes reported by a BHO can be found to be statistically significant. States may choose to establish their own numerical thresholds for the significance of reported improvements (CMS PIP Protocol, page 18).

Activity X. Sustained Improvement Achieved

Real change results from changes in the fundamental processes of health care delivery. Such changes should result in sustained improvements. In contrast, a spurious, one-time improvement can result from unplanned, accidental occurrences or random chance. If real change has occurred, the BHO should be able to document sustained improvement (CMS PIP Protocol, page 19).



Appendix C. Definitions and Explanations by Activity for Northeast Behavioral Health, LLC

This document was developed by HSAG as a resource to assist BHOs in understanding the broad concepts in each activity related to PIPs. The specific concept is delineated in the left column, and the explanations and examples are provided in the right column.

| Concepts | Definitions and Explanations |
|-----------------------------|---|
| Activity I. Appropriate St | udy Topic |
| Broad spectrum of care | Clinical focus areas: Includes prevention and care of acute and chronic conditions and high-volume/high-risk services. High-risk procedures may also be targeted (e.g., care received from specialized centers). Nonclinical areas: Continuity or coordination of care addressed in a manner in which care is provided from multiple providers and across multiple episodes of care (e.g., disease-specific or condition-specific care). |
| Eligible population | • May be defined as consumers who meet the study population parameters. |
| Selected by the State | • If the study topic was selected by the state Medicaid agency, this information is included as part of the description under Activity I: "Choose the Selected Study Topic" in the PIP Summary Form. |
| Activity II. Clearly Define | ed, Answerable Study Question |
| Study question | • The question(s) directs and maintains the focus of the PIP and sets the framework for data collection, analysis, and interpretation. The question(s) must be measurable and clearly defined. |
| | • Examples: |
| | Does educational outreach about immunizations increase the rates of immunizations for children 0–2 years of age? |
| | 2. Does increasing flu immunizations for consumers with chronic asthma impact overall health status? |
| | 3. Will increased planning and attention to follow-up after inpatient discharge improve the rate of mental health follow-up services? |



Concepts

Definitions and Explanations

| Activity III. Clearly Defined | Study Indicator(s) |
|--|---|
| Study indicator | • A quantitative or qualitative characteristic reflecting a discrete event or status that is to be measured. Indicators are used to track performance and improvement over time. |
| | • Example: The percentage of enrolled consumers who were 12–21 years of age who had at least one comprehensive well-care visit with a primary care practitioner or an obstetrician-gynecologist during the measurement year. |
| Sources identified | • Documentation/background information that supports the rationale for the study topic, study question, and indicators. |
| | • Examples: HEDIS ^{®1} measures, medical community practice guidelines, evidence-based practices, or provider agreements. |
| | Practice guideline examples: American Academy of Pediatrics and American Diabetes Association. |
| Activity IV. Use a Represen | tative and Generalizable Study Population |
| Eligible population | • Refers to consumers who are included in the study. |
| | • Includes age, conditions, enrollment criteria, and measurement periods. |
| | • Example: The eligible population includes all children 0–2 years of age as of December 31 of the measurement period, with continuous enrollment and no more than one enrollment gap of 30 days or less. |
| Activity V. Valid Sampling T | echniques |
| True or estimated frequency of occurrence | • This may not be known the first time a topic is studied. In this case, the BHO should assume the need for a maximum sample size to establish a statistically valid baseline for the study. HSAG will review whether the BHO defined the impact the topic has on the population or the number of eligible consumers in the population. |
| Sample size | • Indicates the size of the sample to be used. |
| Representative sample | • Refers to the sample reflecting the entire population. |
| Confidence level | • Statistical confidence is a numerical statement of the probable degree of certainty or accuracy of an estimate (e.g., 95 percent level of confidence with a 5 percent margin of error). |

¹ **HEDIS**[®] is a registered trademark of the National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA).



Concepts

Definitions and Explanations

| Activity VI. Accurate/Complete Data Collection | | | | |
|--|---|--|--|--|
| Data elements | • Identification of data elements includes unambiguous definitions of data that will be collected (e.g., the numerator/denominator, laboratory values). | | | |
| Interrater reliability (IRR) | The HSAG review team evaluates if there is a tool, policy, and/or process in place to verify the accuracy of the data abstracted. Is there an over-read (IRR) process for the review of a minimum percentage of records? Examples: A policy that includes how IRR is tested, documentation of training, and instruments and tools used. | | | |
| Algorithms | The development of any systematic process that consists of an ordered sequence of steps. Each step depends on the outcome of the previous step. The HSAG review team expects the BHO to describe the process used in data collection. What are the criteria (e.g., what Current Procedural Terminology and/or source codes were used)? | | | |
| Data completeness | For the purposes of PIP scoring, data completeness refers to the degree of complete administrative data (e.g., encounter data or claims data). BHOs that compensate their providers on a fee-for-service basis require a submission of claims for reimbursement. However, providers generally have several months before they must submit the claim for reimbursement, and processing claims by the health plan may take several additional months, creating a claims lag. Providers paid on a capitated or salaried basis do not need to submit a claim to be paid, but should provide encounter data for the visit. In this type of arrangement, some encounter data may not be submitted. | | | |
| | • PIPs that use administrative data need to ensure that the data has a high degree of completeness prior to its use. Evidence of data completeness levels may include claim processing lag reports, trending of provider submission rates, policies and procedures regarding timeliness requirements for claims and encounter data submission, encounter data submission studies, and comparison reports of claims/encounter data versus medical record review. Discussion in the PIP should focus on evidence at the time the data was collected for use in identifying the population, sampling, and/or calculation of the study indicators. Statements such as, "Data completeness at the time of the data pull was estimated to be 97.8 percent based on claims lag reports (see attached Incurred But Not Reported report)," along with the attachment mentioned, usually (but not always) are sufficient evidence to demonstrate data completeness. | | | |



Concepts

Definitions and Explanations

| Activity VII. Appropriate Improvement Strategies | | |
|--|---|--|
| Causes and barriers | Interventions for improvement are identified through evaluation or barrier analysis. If there is no improvement, what problem-solving processes are put in place to identify possible causes and proposed changes to implement solutions? It is expected that interventions associated with improvement of quality | |
| | indicators will be system interventions. | |
| Standardized | • If the interventions result in successful outcomes, the interventions should continue and the BHO should monitor them to ensure that the outcomes remain. | |
| | • Examples: If an intervention is the use of practice guidelines, then the BHO continues to use them. If mailers are a successful intervention, then the BHO continues the mailings and monitors the outcomes. | |
| Activity VIII. Sufficient Data | Analysis and Interpretation | |
| Analysis plan | • Each study should have a plan for how data analysis will occur. | |
| | • The HSAG review team will ensure that this plan was followed. | |
| Generalization to the study population | • Study results can be applied to the general population with the premise that comparable results will occur. | |
| Factors that threaten internal and external validity | • Did the analysis identify any factors (internal or external) that would threaten the validity of study results? | |
| | • Example: There was a change in record extraction (e.g., a vendor was hired or there were changes in HEDIS methodology). | |
| Presentation of the data analysis | • Results should be presented in tables or graphs with measurement periods, results, and benchmarks clearly identified. | |
| Identification of initial measurement and remeasurement of study indicators | • Clearly identify in the report which measurement period the indicator results reflect. | |
| Statistical differences between initial measurement and remeasurement periods | • The HSAG review team looks for evidence of a statistical test (e.g., a <i>t</i> test or Chi-square test). | |
| Identification of the extent to which the study was successful | • The HSAG review team looks for improvement over several measurement periods. | |
| 5uccessiui | • Both interpretation and analysis should be based on continuous improvement philosophies, with the BHO documenting data results and the follow-up steps that will be taken for improvement. | |



| Concepts | Definitions and Explanations | |
|--|---|--|
| Activity IX. Real Improvement Achieved | | |
| Remeasurement methodology is the same as baseline | • The HSAG review team looks to see that the study methodology remains the same for the entire study. | |
| Documented improvement in processes or outcomes of care | The study should document how interventions were successful in impacting system processes or outcomes. Examples: There was a change in data collection or a rate increase or decrease demonstrated in graphs/tables. | |
| Activity X. Sustained Improvement Achieved | | |
| Sustained improvement | • The HSAG review team looks to see if study improvements have been sustained over the course of the study. This needs to be demonstrated over a period of several (more than two) remeasurement periods. | |